Christian Cliches
Conversations and Clichés
Do you ever use clichés? Do you hear them often? No doubt you
can answer “Yes” to either question. But have you stopped to
consider what they may mean? Christians often use clichés
among themselves and even with non-Christians, but there may
be a need to give thought to the meanings of these oftrepeated phrases. That is the intent of this essay. We will
investigate what is behind the “Christian clichés” that tend
to become so much a part of our conversations.
Let’s begin by considering a dictionary definition of the word
cliché. A cliché is a “trite, stereotyped expression; a
sentence or phrase, usually expressing a popular or common
thought or idea, that has lost originality, ingenuity, and
impact by long overuse.”{1}
My ministry has put me in touch with Christians all over this
country. As I engage in conversation with these Christians,
invariably I will hear language about Christian things that
has become “stereotyped” and has “lost impact by long
overuse.” This doesn’t mean there isn’t truth contained in the
clichés. Indeed, often there is truth of great importance for
Christian theology and life. The problem is that frequently we
use these clichés while thinking we know what we are saying.
But do we? Could we explain these phrases if someone were to
ask us to define them? My experience is that Christians have
difficulty when asked to explain themselves.
Let’s listen to the following conversation and hear how a
Christian named Tom responds to questions from a non-believer
named Sam.

Tom: Hi, Sam!

Sam: Hello, Tom. Remember when you were to talking to Jim
yesterday?

Tom: You mean before the sales meeting?

Sam: Yeah. I hope you aren’t offended, but I was listening to
your conversation.

Tom:

Oh,

that’s

okay.

We

weren’t

having

a

private

conversation. We were just sharing our beliefs.

Sam: Well, I’m curious about some of the things you discussed.

Tom: Like what?

Sam: Like when you said you have Jesus in your heart. Were you
referring to the Prophet who lived so long ago? If so, how can
you possibly have Him in your heart?

Tom: Well, yes, I was referring to the Jesus of long ago. But
He is alive now, and He has saved me.

Sam: What do you mean, He’s alive now? That’s not possible.

And what do you mean when you say He saved you? These are
weird ideas.

Tom: I guess they sound weird, but they really aren’t. You
see, Jesus rose from the dead, ascended into heaven, and His
spirit lives in me.

Sam: Tom, I don’t mean to be rude, but such things sound
ludicrous to me. Hey, my phone’s ringing and I’m expecting an
important call. Maybe we can talk again later.
Sam asked some good questions. They deserved answers. But was
Tom able to explain himself? He had a difficult time, didn’t
he? For example, the phrase, “I have Jesus in my heart” had
become a cliché for Tom. He was able to converse with a fellow
Christian with the assumption that they understood one
another. But it was a different matter when a non-Christian
expressed his curiosity about the conversation he had heard
the previous day.

I have Jesus in my heart is one of several clichés we will
consider. The goal of this article is to motivate Christians
to give attention to our conversations and see if you find
clichés lurking there.

I Have Jesus in My Heart
Why are you a Christian? How do you answer that question? In
my experience many people have responded by stating that they
have Jesus in their heart. As important as this response may
be, too often it is a cliché that belies its meaning. The
Christian who acknowledges the importance of thinking through

his beliefs will want to consider its implications for those
who hear him. After all, the one who hears has every right to
ask what such a statement might mean.
In the third chapter of Paul’s Ephesian letter he prayed that
his readers would “be strengthened with power through His
Spirit in the inner man; so that Christ may dwell in your
hearts through faith . . .” (Eph. 3:16-17, NASB). Galatians 2
contains one of the most powerful expressions of the
indwelling Christ in Paul’s life. Paul wrote, “I have been
crucified with Christ; and it is no longer I who live, but
Christ lives in me . . .” (Gal. 2:20, NASB). In his second
letter to the Corinthians Paul asks, “do you not recognize
this about yourselves, that Jesus Christ is in you?” (2 Cor.
13:5, NASB). These passages, and many more, serve to show that
the New Testament affirms that Jesus indwells His followers.
Thus it is important to stress that when someone says I have
Jesus in my heart it has biblical merit. A problem arises,
though, when we use this expression without attention to its
profound message. When this happens we are using a cliché.
So how can we go beyond the cliché in order to describe its
significance in our lives? The first point of reference
centers on the fact that Christians are Trinitarian, not
Unitarian. We believe God exists in three persons: the Father,
the Son, and the Holy Spirit. This is a difficult doctrine to
understand and share, but it must be upheld if one is using
the Bible as the guide for beliefs. If God exists in three
persons, and one of those persons is Jesus, God the Son, then
we can better understand Jesus in my heart by observing that
there is a unity between Jesus and the Holy Spirit. For
example, in Romans 8 “the indwelling of the Spirit and the
indwelling of Christ are the same thing.”{2} This doctrine
permeates the writings of Paul. He asserted “that Jesus is no
mere fact in history, no towering personality of the past, but
a living, present Spirit, whose nature is the very nature of
God.”{3} In addition, we should realize that Paul’s favorite

expression revolved around the phrase “in Christ.” This phrase
“(or some cognate expression, such as “in the Lord,” “in Him,”
etc.) occurs 164 times in Paul.”{4} Thus we can conclude that
Jesus is very much alive in the Christian’s life through the
Spirit.
The second point of reference concerns the word heart. The
Bible refers to the heart of man frequently. “The heart is the
focus of mind, feeling, and will; it stands for the whole
personality.”{5} Jesus is to “take up residence” in our whole
personality. So when a Christian says Jesus is in my heart
there is a literal implication. Jesus resides supernaturally
in the believer through His Spirit. This is an astounding
doctrine that indicates a transformed person! May our Lord
lead us to continue sharing His presence in our lives by
indicating that we understand truly what it means to say I
have Jesus in my heart.

I Have Faith
Is a Christian the only person who has faith? Many Christians
seem to think so. On many occasions I have played “the devil’s
advocate” among Christian groups by asking them to describe
and defend their beliefs. One of the most frequent responses I
get is I have faith. When I hear this I usually retort by
saying “So what? Do you think that because you are a Christian
you are given sole ownership of the idea?” After this I
encourage them to think about the implications of the phrase.
It is much more than a cliché.
All people, Christians and non-Christians, even atheists,
exercise faith. That is, each day of our lives we apply faith
in simple and profound ways. For example, you may take a pill
of some kind today. That requires faith that the pill will
help you rather than hurt you. If you travel on an airplane,
that requires faith that you will arrive safely at your
intended destination. Usually you don’t even see the pilots
until you have landed. These are everyday illustrations of

faith. But just what does this word mean?
A major dictionary provides us with intriguing definitions.
The first entry states that faith is “confidence or trust in a
person or thing.” The second entry says faith is “belief which
is not based on proof.” And then in the eighth entry the
dictionary declares faith is “trust in God and in His promises
as made through Christ by which man is justified or saved.”{6}
Obviously the eighth entry comes closest to a Christian
understanding of faith. The first entry is also important to a
Christian because it includes the idea of trust in a person.
But it is the second entry that causes the most problem among
Christians. Too many Christians use I have faith to mean they
believe in something that is not based on proof.
Unfortunately, this is when the phrase becomes a cliché.
For over 100 years, naturalism has been the dominant worldview
in our culture. Among other things, this worldview bows at the
altar of modern science to the extent that many believe that
nothing can be true until it can be proven scientifically.
Many Christians have been highly influenced by this concept.
Thus they tend to say I have faith when they can’t “prove”
their beliefs in a scientific manner. This reaction is not
legitimate within a Christian worldview. It is important to
realize that even an atheistic scientist takes faith into the
laboratory. There are facets of his own life that cannot be
“proven” scientifically. If he is married, he may say he loves
his wife. Can that be proven scientifically?
The key word in discussing faith is in, a small but crucial
preposition for all people. Remember, the first dictionary
definition we quoted said that faith includes the idea of
“trust in a person or thing” (emphasis added). Hebrews 11:1,
perhaps the most succinct definition of faith in the Bible,
states that “faith is the assurance of things hoped for, the
conviction of things not seen.” When we read the rest of
chapter 11 we realize that assurance and conviction are words
that are alive. They refer to the reality of the living God in

the lives of those who put faith in His reality. God was
already “proven” to them. He was to be trusted with their very
lives.
The same is true for one who claims to be a Christian in our
day. When we say we have faith, we should continue by
declaring faith in the living God.

I’m Saved!
When you say I’m saved!, have you ever considered what someone
may be thinking? People who hear you may have a number of
questions. For example, they may ask why you are speaking in
present tense. If you are saved now, does that mean you were
actually saved at some point in the past? If so, does the
present connect with the past in some way? Or they may want to
know why you needed to be saved in the first place. Were you
drowning and someone rescued you? Maybe they would even like
to know if you are saved for something or someone. Proclaiming
I’m saved! can be a strange expression if it is not explained.
If someone asks for an explanation and we can’t respond, we
may be guilty of using a cliché. We think we know what we
mean, and our fellow Christians may think they know what is
meant, but a lack of articulation implies a lack of
understanding.
Salvation, of course, permeates the Bible. And innumerable
volumes have been written about what the Scriptures tell us
about this crucial doctrine. For our purposes the clearest
emphases are centered on the person of Jesus, the Savior. When
we say I’m saved! we imply that Jesus is at the center of
salvation.
Before Jesus was born, an angel told Joseph the shocking news
that Mary was carrying the center of salvation. “And she will
bear a Son; and you shall call His name Jesus, for it is He
who will save His people from their sins” (Matt. 1:21, NASB).
Take note of the last portion of this verse. It states that

Jesus will save, and that He will save from sins. When Jesus
was an infant, Mary and Joseph took Him to the temple for the
Jewish rites of redemption of the firstborn, and the
purification of his mother. . . .”{7} While there, they were
approached by a righteous and devout man named Simeon who took
Jesus into his arms and declared to God that he was now ready
to die, “For my eyes have seen Thy salvation . . .” (Luke
2:30, NASB). Another amazing declaration! Mary and Joseph’s
son was being called God’s salvation. During His earthly
ministry Jesus asserted many things about Himself, including
this famous proclamation: “I am the door; if anyone enters
through Me, he shall be saved, and shall go in and out, and
find pasture” (John 10:9, NASB). Because Jesus is the door,
there is a present reality concerning salvation that applies
to those who enter through the door.
Through these and numerous other verses we have a more
complete picture of what I’m saved! entails. But there is a
crucial question leaping from such passages. If sin creates
the need for salvation, then what is it? To put it simply,
when the Christian proclaims I’m saved! his hearers should
understand that “. . . sin is not only an act of wrongdoing
but a state of alienation from God”{8} affecting everyone
(Rom. 3:23). This is a crucial concept in contemporary culture
that is generally misunderstood and rejected. In addition,
such alienation from God cannot be rectified by “rightdoing.”
It can only be rectified through Jesus’ sacrificial payment
for sin on the cross. I’m saved because of what Jesus did for
me. In an amazing, life-changing way an event of the past
brings salvation into the present. Praise God, we have been
saved! Now we can live knowing salvation is in the present.

What Would Jesus Do?
What Would Jesus Do? is a question that can be seen and heard
virtually everywhere in the evangelical Christian community.
“The slogan has appeared on coffee mugs, lapel pins,

paperweights, and a host of other knickknacks. There are
devotionals, Bibles, books and CDs based on WWJD.”{9} With
of this exposure, does the phrase still have meaning? Or
it become a cliché without proper impact? Or does it carry
correct content in the first place? Lets consider what
expression tells us.

now
all
has
the
the

One of the more positive aspects of What Would Jesus Do? is
that it can serve as a simple reminder of the Christian’s
moral life. Surely each Christian has a perspective of Jesus
that includes the moral perfection that permeated His earthly
life. There is no greater model to emulate than Jesus. The
writer of Hebrews tells us that Jesus was “tempted in all
things as we are, yet without sin” (Heb. 4:15, NASB). The same
writer tells us He “offered Himself without blemish to God . .
.” (Heb. 9:14, NASB). Jesus was and is the only one who could
make such an unblemished offering. So asking What Would Jesus
Do?, whether audibly or inaudibly, can awaken us to our need
for a moral model.
But

can

we

always

know

what

Jesus

would

do

in

all

circumstances? Perhaps it would be more accurate to ask What
did Jesus do? in certain circumstances. Through a study of the
gospels of the New Testament we can learn exactly how Jesus
acted and reacted to specific challenges He faced. For
example, He was faced with “moral conflicts between obedience
toward parents and God (Luke 2), Sabbath regulations and
healing (Mark 2), and government and God (Matt. 22).”{10} More
importantly, on the cross “he was squeezed between the demands
of justice for the innocent (himself) and mercy for mankind
(the guilty). This conflict was without question the greatest
ever faced by man. . . .”{11} These examples usually have
entered our consciousness to the point that they ring in our
minds like bells tolling the truth. It is as if we would not
have expected Jesus to have done or said anything other than
what we know from the gospels.
Were Jesus’ disciples ever surprised, if not shocked, by what

Jesus did? Of course we know they often were stunned as they
watched and heard Jesus do and say unusual things. The words
amazed and astonished are found frequently in the Gospels. The
story of the rich young ruler, for example, relates the
disciples’ reaction after hearing Jesus’ teaching. He said,
“How hard it will be for those who are wealthy to enter the
kingdom of God!” (Mark 10:23, NASB). And the disciples were
“amazed” at His words. Jesus continued by stating, “It is
easier for a camel to go through the eye of a needle than for
a rich man to enter the kingdom of God.” And they were “even
more astonished” and said to Him, “Then who can be saved?”
(Mark 10:23-26, NASB).
The actions and words of Jesus and the reactions of the
disciples remind us of the deity of Jesus. Think of this in
present time. If Jesus physically walked beside you, would you
always know what He was about to do? “Jesus is unique in his
identity as the incarnate Son of God, and we should not assume
that we could do or should do everything he did.”{12} Thus,
caution is urged when we assume we always know what Jesus
would do while we affirm what Jesus did do.
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